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We welcome contributions from members and readers. Send in your articles, 

letters, stories, poems, photos, artwork and weõll publish what we can. 

This magazine is available in a text only format, sent by email. If you would 

like to receive a text only copy, please contact us.  

If you would like to advertise in this newsletter, please contact for details of 

rates and T&Cs.  

Due to Covid -19, we are currently not able to deliver a batch of magazines 

to community venues, housing schemes, care homes, medical practices.  

The newsletter is entirely independent and is not tied to any political party. 

Information is, to the best of our knowledge, correct at the time of going to 

press but no liability will be accepted for any errors or omissions. The 

inclusion of an article does not necessarily imply a recommendation of its 

aims, policies or methods. The Forum does not endorse the products or 

services advertised, nor does it accept any responsibility for statements or 

claims made in advertisements.  

All revenue received helps support the production of this magazine.  
 

Printed by Runtime UK Ltd, One Vineyard Road, Wellington, Telford, TF1 1HA  

www.runtimeuk.com  

We aim to:  

- Support people to manage mental, physical and emotional well -being.  

- Tackle loneliness, and isolation, and address inequality.  

- Provide information to local people about services, support, advice, 

activities, volunteering, current issues and consultation opportunities.  

- Promote the needs and concerns of older people so that they may be 

heard and accounted for in the planning of services and facilities.  

- Help people to participate in regular activities increasing social 

interaction, well -being and confidence.  

- Provide opportunities for people to learn and gain confidence in the use 

of technology.  

- Offer opportunities for volunteering.  
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Here we are again the last Forum of the year, and 

from all the trustees, staff and volunteers of The 

Senior Citizens Forum we wish you a very Merry 

Christmas and a Happy New Year. Letõs hope that 

2021 will be a much better year than 2020.  
 

Talking of 2020, what a year it has been ð 

lockdowns, COVID -19, no Forum Christmas dinners 

and all of us living in the hope of a vaccine so 

that we can get back to normal. Thatõs if we can 

remember what normal was?  
 

2021 will be a very important year for the Senior 

Citizens Forum because our Lottery funding will 

finish and we are now working very hard to look 

at our funding strategy for the next year and 

beyond. We have enough to keep going until 

next summer, hopefully we will be successful 

getting the funds we need.  
 

Well over 3000 members have given The Forum 

their support over the last 5 years and we have 

been delighted to keep you informed, provide 

opportunities for you to keep active, entertain 

you at our events and support your concerns 

through our action group work.  
 

I know from working with the Forum for just over 3 

years, that the staff and trustees work hard on 

your behalf, along with our very dedicated 

telephone chat volunteers who are helping to 

tackle loneliness and isolation through these 

challenging times. A big thank you to these 

volunteers, feedback is showing that the calls are 

very important and are making a huge 

difference.  
 

As always stay safe and a very  Merry Christmas 

from the Forum.  
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Tier 2 rules for Telford & Shropshire 

Please be aware that as things are changing day by day, by the time this 
magazine reaches you, some of the information may be out of date. 
 

These tier 2 rules took effect in Telford and Shropshire, from 2nd 
December and will run until further government review.  
 

- You can't meet indoors with anyone you do not live with, or who is not in 
your support bubble. 

- You can meet in a group of up to six outside - including in a garden, or a 
public place. 

- Shops, leisure centres and personal care services (such as hairdress-
ing) can reopen (if Covid-secure) 

- Pubs and bars can only open if they serve substantial meals and alcohol 
served only with the meal. They will stay open until 11pm, with last 
orders at 10pm. 

- Collective worship, weddings and outdoor sports can resume (with 
restrictions) 

- Non-essential foreign travel is allowed, subject to quarantine rules. 
 
Moving between tiers (not applicable 23 - 27 December.) 
 

People are advised not to travel to and from tier three areas except for 
work, education, to receive medical treatment, or because of caring 
responsibilities. You can travel through a tier 3 area as part of a longer 
journey. If you live in a tier 2 area, you must continue to follow tier 2 rules 
when you travel to a tier 1 area.  
 

Ensure you check restrictions for Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland. 
 

The full government rules can be found at www.gov.uk/guidance/
local-restriction-tiers-what-you-need-to-know 
 

Bubbles explained 
 

A support bubble is a close support network between a household with 
only one adult and one other household of any size. One adult and one or 
more people who were under the age of 18 on 12 June 2020 in the home 
is classed as a single - adult household. 
 

Once youôre in a support bubble, you can think of yourself as being in a 
single household with people from the other household and have close 
contact with them as if they were members of your own household. You 
cannot change who is in your bubble. 
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Between 23 and 27 December, three 
households can form a "Christmas bubble" 
and can mix indoors and stay overnight. 
Bubbles will be allowed to meet in each 
other's homes, in an outdoor public space, 
or garden and at a place of worship. You 
cannot visit a pub or restaurant in your 3 
household group. 
 

The bubbles will be fixed, so you will not be 
able to mix with two households on 
Christmas Day and two different ones on 
Boxing Day. Those in your Christmas bubble 
cannot form another bubble with anyone 
else. It doesnôt matter how many people are 
within each household within the bubble, 
although the guidance says it should be "as 
small as possible". 
 

If you have already formed a support bubble 
with another household, that counts as one 
household, so you can join with two other 
households in a Christmas bubble. You can 
travel between tiers and UK nations for the 
purposes of meeting your Christmas bubble.  
 

People who are self-isolating should not join 
a Christmas bubble. If someone tests 
positive, or develops coronavirus symptoms 
up to 48 hours after the Christmas bubble 
last met, everyone will have to self-isolate. 
 

You will still be able to see other people who 
are not in your bubble outside your home, 
(up to a maximum of 6 people outdoors for 
Telford & Shropshire). 
 

The full government rules can be found 
at www.gov.uk/government/publications/
making-a-christmas-bubble-with-friends-
and-family 

 

Understanding the Christmas Rules 

So how can we 
make the best of 
Christmas 
without taking 
too much risk?  
 
If everyone takes this 
mixing to the limit, or 
beyond,  coronavirus 
infections will no 
doubt rise in the New 
Year.  
 
Do we best express 
our care by meeting 
up - or by not 
meeting until it is 
safe to do so? Do we 
show our love with a 
hug, or are we being 
more caring by not 
hugging? 
 
Read more on page 
6 about how we 
might help keep 
ourselves and others 
safe over Christmas. 
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To mix or not to mix Keeping safe this Christmas 
 
The best way to stay safe would be, of course, to avoid indoor mixing 
altogether. We could keep in contact by phone and video calls and 
maybe make plans for family reunions when restrictions have been 
lifted. But maybe many of us will decide that the risk of meeting 
indoors is worth it. After a difficult year, spending an enjoyable 
Christmas with family or friends could be the uplifting tonic that we all 
very need. 
 
If you do decide to get together, there are things we can all do to 
make it safer, including limiting the number of people we see. This 
applies not just during Christmas but in the fortnight before, and 
perhaps avoiding overnight stays if possible and resisting the urge to 
add one more household to the mix of 3. 
 
We could spend time with family and friends outdoors. Many of us 
may go out less during the cold winter months, especially during the 
pandemic, but wrapping up warm and walking with family or friends is 
a wonderful way to get the exercise we need while enjoying the 
freedom from the confines of our four walls. 
 
While indoors, we can take precautions such as opening windows 
during reunions to let air circulate, which is fine while the dinner is 
cooking but by evening may require turning up the heating and 
swaddling ourselves in layers and blankets. We need to think 
carefully about cleaning surfaces, washing hands frequently and not 
sitting too close together. Another idea is to avoid eating from shared 
dishes and self-serve buffet tables. 
 
How do families decide who to see?  
 

Many people may prefer to go without the family gatherings, opting to 
not only minimise the risk of infection, but also avoiding the difficult 
family choices and possible hard feelings. 
 
Spare a thought for those on their owné. 
 

...and also a little time to make those phone calls, video calls or brief 
doorstep chats with those we know are going through Christmas 
alone. Letôs try to keep alive the goodwill and compassion of 
Christmas, while looking forward to, hopefully, better times next year.  
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Forum Telephone Chat Scheme 

Befriending Volunteers 
 

The Forum has a constant need for volunteers for our Telephone Chat 
Scheme, as our client list grows by the day. 
Could you spend a little time every week supporting others with a 
friendly phone call and maybe make some new friends? (Weôd very 
much welcome more male volunteers.) 
We have some simple procedures in place to hide your number and to 
enable you to claim for any out of pocket phone expenses. If youôre 
not sure, give us a call to have a chat about how it works. 
 

Contact us on 07932 828333 or 07552 975676 

 

 

 

 

Will you be alone over Christmas? 
 

The usual festivities and events have all been cancelled this year. Your 
family may have chosen to protect you by not including you in their 
household mix, or you may have chosen to stay away yourself, or you 
might live alone and have no family contacts. Either way, many of us 
will be without company over the Christmas period. While we may be 
thankful of keeping safe and secure in our own homes, the festive 
period can be a very lonely time for many people. 
 

If you would like to receive a friendly telephone call, either just over the 
Christmas holiday period, or afterwards too, call us on the numbers 
below and weôll arrange for one of our friendly volunteers to call. 

Very positive feedback from our telephone clients  
 

Of the telephone clients we have asked so far, 100% have reported 
that they very much enjoy receiving their calls. They have said that 
their callers help to ease loneliness, and greatly contribute to them 
coping better with their current circumstances. 
 

ñWe have a good laughò,  
ñIt lifts my spiritsò 
ñIt helps me feel that somebody cares and is interested in 
what I have to say.ò 
ñWe put the world to rights!ò 
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Add your voice to the 
9.2 million over  
65-year-olds who filled 
in the 2011 Census 
 

 
Households across England and Wales will soon be asked to take part 
in Census 2021. 
 

The census, run by the Office for National Statistics, is a once-in-a-
decade survey that gives the most accurate estimate of all the people 
and households. It has been carried out every decade since 1801, with 
the exception of 1941. 
 

Understanding the needs of the nation helps everyone from central 
government to organisations such as councils and health authorities 
plan and fund public services across England and Wales. Census 
outputs inform where billions of pounds of public funding are spent on 
services like transport, education and health. 
 

It will be the first run predominantly online, with households receiving 
a letter with a unique access code, allowing them to complete the 
questionnaire on their computers, phones or tablets. However, paper 
questionnaires will also be available for those who need them. 
 

Census Engagement Manager Nicola Mewis said: òKnowing what your 
needs are helps the government and a wide range of organisations 
plan and fund services for you, in your area, such as healthcare, 
transportation and housing. 
 

òThe census has the power to improve all our lives and by taking part 
youõll be helping make sure you and your community get the services 
needed now and in the future. 
 

òIf you donõt feel confident online or you donõt have access to the 
internet there will be local support centres that can help you get online 
to complete your questionnaire. Paper forms will also be available for 
those who want one." 
 

Census day will be on March 21, but households across the country will 
receive letters inviting them to take part from early March. 
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The census will include 
questions about your sex, 
age, work, health, 
education, household size 
and ethnicity. For the first 
time, there will also be a 
question asking people 
whether they have served 
in the armed forces. 
 

Operating in line with the 
Governmentõs latest Covid-
19 guidance, field officers 
will be deployed across the 
country to contact those 
who have not responded 
from the end of March and 
will offer help and advice 
to those who need it. 
 

Results will be available 
within 12 months, although 
personal records will be 
locked away for 100 years, 
kept safe for future 
generations. Only then, can 
future generations view 
them. The 1921 records will 
be available for the public 
to view in early 2022. 
 

For more information 
about all the help available, 
visit www.census.gov.uk 
or phone for free, from 
March, on 0800 141 2021. 
Keep an eye on the Telford 
& Wrekin Senior Citizens 
Forum website for 
information about the 
census. 
 

Census Facts  
 
The word ôcensus' originates in ancient 
Rome from the Latin word ôcensere' 
meaning ôestimateõ.  
 
The first known censuses were taken by 
the Babylonians nearly 6,000 years ago. 
 
Luke Chapter Two, Verses One to Four 
describe Mary and Joseph travelling to 
Bethlehem to take part in the census 
while Mary is heavily pregnant with the 
baby Jesus. 
 
The first thorough survey of England was 
in 1086 when William the Conqueror 
ordered a detailed list of land and 
property known as The Domesday Book. 
 
The first UK census was taken in 1801, 
partly to ascertain the number of men 
able to fight in the Napoleonic Wars. 
 
The 1841 census was the first to record 
names of all individuals in a household.  
 
In Englandõs 1871 census, categories of 
ôlunaticõ and ôimbecileõ were added to the 
ôlist of the infirmõ. 
 
A census has been held every decade 
since 1801 except in 1941 because of the 
Second World War. A mini-census was 
held in 1939 so that everyone could be 
issued with a National Identity Card. 
 
1971õs census didnõt include an unpopular 
question on income, tested in 1968 and 
1969. The tests showed it could 
undermine response rates.   
 
The census of 1911 included questions on 
marriage and fertility, as the birth rate 
had been falling since 1870. 
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ETAG 
ENVIRONMENT & TRANSPORT  

ACTION GROUP 

 

 

 

 

 
 
Due to COVID -19, ETAG has not 

been meeting, however that does 

not mean that we are not looking 

at your concerns. Several of you 

have recently told us that you are 

worried about air pollution, 

although during  lockdowns  the 

air quality around Telford appears 

to have improved due to fewer 

cars on the roads.   
 

When you improve air quality you 

create a cleaner and healthier 

environment, and we know that 

over a number of decades we 

have seen improvements in air 

quality in the UK.  According to 

government stats, levels of fine 

particulate matter (PM2.5) ð 

particles or liquid droplets in the 

air which present the greatest risk 

to public health ð have reduced 

by 9% since 2010, and levels of 

nitrogen dioxide from vehicles are 

now at their lowest levels since 

records began and with the 

electric cars on the roads today 

this should go down even more.  
 

Councils like Telford & Wrekin can 

bid for money from the Air Quality 

Grant scheme which can be used 

by projects benefiting schools, 

businesses, and the community by 

reducing the impact of dirty air on 

our health. Cleaner air is part of a 

strategy to halve the harm  

caused by air pollution by 2030. 

The Government believes that 

local authorities are in the best 

position to address the issues in 

their local areas and we look 

forward to hearing about ideas to 

reduce emissions and promote 

cleaner, greener alternatives.  
 

The Government has stated the 

need to develop long -term 

solutions around increasing 

peopleõs awareness and 

encouraging behaviour change. 

Another issue is how to raise 

awareness around domestic 

burning and the dangers of using 

harmful fuels such as coal and 

wet wood.  
 

There is also a much wider UK 

plan for tackling roadside 

nitrogen dioxide concentrations. 

The plan for cleaner transport 

includes the uptake of low 

emissions vehicles, getting more 

people to cycle and walk, and 

encouraging cleaner public 

transport. Your views are always 

welcome via our address given in 

the magazine or via email.   

 
Merry Christmas from the ETAG 

team and we hope Lockdown has 

finished by 2021.  

 
 

     Dave Wright, Chair of ETAG  
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CHRISTMAS STORY  
 

The story of Christmas is lovely to hear  
It tells of a wonderful thing  

How a tiny cute being was placed in our midst  
In a stable - No room at the inn  
 

The first ones to know were the poorest of men  
They came in from the fields with their sheep  

Rich kings came in also. They followed a star  
Bringing gifts for the small child to keep  
 

Mary his mother and Joseph his dad  
Were quite overwhelmed by the fuss  

Over this little child whoõd been given to them 
To grow up and save all of us  
 

What this story means if you think of it right  
Get all the facts in their place  

Is a lesson to learn, a message for all  
Rich or poor, of the whole human race.  
 

The meekest of folks can be leaders of men  
The richest may not have a say  

Whether born in a mansion or in a small hut  
Makes no difference how one walks his way  
 

The poorest of people have hearts that enfold  
The sorrows of famous and rich  

So never look down on anyone else  
Look up, lend a hand, help to pitch  
 

Do this, then know for sure that little child  
Who was born all those long years ago  

Will guide you and keep you, whoever you are  
Make your life and your happiness flow.  
 
Thank to Mr AMJ Busby for sharing his delightful Christmas poem. 
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Why do we eat turkey at Christmas?  
 

More than 10 million turkeys are eaten at Christmas every year in 

the UK but how did it become the popular choice for our festive 

meal?  
 

Turkeys were first brought into Britain in 

the 1520s. Henry VIII was said to be the 

first person to eat turkey for Christmas, 

before that people would eat boarõs 

head, goose, and peacock. Although  

turkey was gaining in popularity, goose 

and capon remained favourites until 

around 1615.  
 

In Victorian times, turkey was more 

expensive than the alternatives. In the 

north, roast beef was the traditional 

choice while in the south, goose was still 

favoured ð though poorer families often 

made do with rabbit.  
 

It wasnõt until after World War II that turkey overtook goose as the 

most popular Christmas roast ð partly due to the widespread 

adoption of the fridge in family homes.  

 

Turkey Facts 
 

¶ Only male turkeys make a gobbling sound. That is why they are 

called ògobblersó. Females are òhensó, babies are òpoultsó. 

¶ The dangly appendage on the face of a turkey is called a 

òsnoodó. 

¶ Turkeys were introduced into England in 1526 by the 16th -

century navigator William Strickland.  

¶ Turkeys got their name as they were commonly brought to the 

UK by Turkish merchants. The word òturkeyó referring to the bird, 

was first seen in English in 1555.  

¶ According to a survey by London Cleaning System, UK Christmas 

waste includes throwing away the equivalent of two million 

turkeys.  
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How do I thaw my frozen turkey?  

With many of us shopping early for Christmas this year,  a frozen bird 

or joint may be an option. The best way to thaw a turkey is in the 

refrigerator. Allow one day for every 2.25kg of turkey.  
 

Can I roast my turkey the day before and reheat it?  

You can carve the bird, and layer the meat in a baking dish for re -

heating. To prevent drying out you could cover it with gravy, or 

perhaps a small amount of turkey stock.  

Never partially roast a turkey the day before to save on cooking 

time the next day. This creates the perfect environment for 

bacterial growth that can result in food poisoning.  
 

How do I freeze cooked turkey meat?  

A lot of left over turkey is thrown away every year, however cooked 

turkey is perfectly safe to freeze and later used for soups, pies, 

curries, pasta dishes, salads and much more.  

Turkey that is sealed airtight can be frozen for up to four months. 

Freezing turkey with gravy will help it retain moisture. Thaw frozen 

turkey overnight in the fridge, or use the defrost setting on your 

microwave. When thawing foods in the microwave, they should be 

cooked immediately afterwards.  

You can freeze the turkey bones and carcass separately and using 

them later to make delicious turkey stock for soups and stews.  

Quick Leftover Turkey Recipe  

Curried Turkey & Apple Pitta  
Serves: 1 
 

 

Ingredients  
 

1 tablespoon olive oil  

75g sliced onion  

1 tablespoon lemon juice  

120g cooked turkey, cut into 

chunks  

Half tablespoon curry powder  

Half medium apple, cored and 

thinly sliced  

1 - 2 pitta breads  

60ml plain yoghurt  

 

Heat oil in a 

pan over 

medium -high 

heat. Stir in 

onion and 

lemon juice. 

Cook until 

onion has softened. Mix in 

turkey, season with curry powder 

and continue cooking until 

heated through. Remove from 

heat. Stir in apple. Stuff pittas 

with the mixture. Drizzle with 

yogurt to serve.  
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Planning on travelling from the UK to 
continental Europe after January 2021?  
What will change? 
 

With the end of the Brexit transition period on 31 December, some major 
changes for anyone travelling to the EU ï either to holiday, work or live, 
have been confirmed but others are dependent on what sort of deal, if 
any, is agreed on.  
 

UK Pensions 

If you are planning to move to the EU after 31 December, you will still be 
able to claim your UK state pension, but how much you get will depend on 
the outcome of the talks.   
 

Reciprocal healthcare - EHIC (European Health Insurance Card) 

After the transition period, an EHIC issued in the UK will not be valid. This 
also applies to EU nationals living in the UK. Some groups will definitely 
continue to benefit from free healthcare, including Irish citizens moving to 
the UK and visa versa, students studying in the EU, and people who hold 
an S1 form from the UK, which is for non - UK pensioners and people 
receiving certain state benefits.  
 

Travel insurance 

Travel insurance will be essential, and probably more expensive without 
the EHIC. If you have an annual policy, check whether itôs affected. 
 

Driving in Europe 

If you are planning a trip to Europe that involves driving your own vehicle, 
you will need to have a green card from your car insurer. Make sure you 
ask for it a month before you plan to travel. You may also need an 
international driving permit in some countries.  
 

Pet passports 

The current pet passport scheme is to end, and you will need to get an 
animal health certificate when you want to travel overseas. This will 
involve waiting three months after a blood sample has been taken from 
your pet, so journeys will involve a lot more planning. 
 

Roaming charges 

After January, UK customers will not be covered by the EU law prohibiting 
mobile phone providers from charging customers extra for making calls 
from a different country. Three, EE, O2 and Vodafone, have all said they 
have no plans to introduce roaming charges, but could change this if they 
wished. The only protection from it changing will be a financial cap of Ã45 
per month on mobile data usage overseas.  
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EU Settlement Scheme 
 
Charities, local authorities and voluntary organisations across the UK are 
being funded to provide help and information to vulnerable EU, EEA and 
Swiss citizens applying to the EU Settlement Scheme. 
 

Practical support is available for a range of needs including those who are 
elderly or isolated, disabled people, children, those with severe mental 
health conditions, victims of domestic abuse, and those without a 
permanent address. 
 

Find support near you.  www.gov.uk/help-eu-settlement-scheme 
 

Find out more about the EU Settlement Scheme including how to apply. 
www.gov.uk/settled-status-eu-citizens-families 

 

To tackle condensation, first you 

have to understand it. It can get 

pretty complicated, but weõre 

going to keep it simple.  
 

 

Air can "hold" different amounts of water vapour depending on how 

warm it is. This is known as relative humidity. As a rough guide, a cubic 

metre of air at 20°C can hold about three times as much moisture as 

the same volume at 5ÁC. Therefore, even if itõs damp outside, the 

water will probably be less than in a room where people have been 

going about their daily lives ñ so open a window! If you air a room for 

about 15 minutes a day, youõll get a reasonable exchange of air 

without cooling the house too much.  
 

Five simple ways to reduce condensation:  

1. Keep lids on pans when you cook  

2. Install extractor fans in the kitchen, bathroom and utility room  

3. Tumble -dry clothes, or hang them outside, instead of drying them 

inside the house  

4. Keep the bathroom/kitchen door shut as much as possible  

5. Cover stone floors with carpets or rugs (make sure you have 

attached them securely so they donõt slip) 
 

More extensive options include installing double glazing or secondary 

glazing throughout, installing underfloor heating, insulating your 

external walls and converting to an electric hob/oven.  
Taken from directline.com  

Tackle condensation 
in your home 


